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City Commission Work Session                                        Mayor Pro Tempore Wolff presiding 

Civic Center, Gibson Room 212 

 

CALL TO ORDER: 5:30 PM                                                           

 

CITY COMISSION MEMBERS PRESENT: Susan Wolff, Joe McKenney, Eric Hinebauch, and Rick 

Tryon.  Mayor Bob Kelly was excused. 

 

STAFF PRESENT: City Manager Greg Doyon and Deputy City Manager Chuck Anderson; City 

Attorney Jeff Hindoien and Deputy City Attorney David Dennis; Finance Director Melissa Kinzler and 

Finance Grant Administrator Tom Hazen; Public Works Director Paul Skubinna and Public Works 

Sanitation Manager Ross Bartell; Municipal Court Judge Steve Bolstad and Court Supervisor Morgan 

Medvec; Fire Chief Jeremy Jones; Police Chief Jeff Newton; and, Deputy City Clerk Darcy Dea. 

 

PUBLIC COMMENT  
 

Rebecca Engum, Great Falls Montana Tourism, reported that assessment revenues have declined for eight 

quarters since the start of COVID-19 in 2020 and Montana Tourism has estimated a loss of approximately 

$350,000 due to COVID-19.  Tourism from June to September are the highest months for leisure travel in 

Great Falls and from February to August Great Falls Montana Tourism works on proposals to bring 

conventions and events to the City. Ms. Engum requested that the Commission consider using ARPA funds 

timely to aid in tourism recovery. 

 

Commissioner Hinebauch expressed support with regard to utilizing ARPA funds for Great Falls Montana 

Tourism. 

 

Mayor Pro Tempore Wolff received clarification that Ms. Engum could provide the Commission a proposal 

with an amount. 

 

Beth Morrison, Cascade County Substance Abuse Prevention and Alliance for Youth, expressed 

appreciation to the Commission for its efforts with regard to adding marijuana to the existing social host 

ordinance.  She explained that social host ordinances are a strong deterrent, a good tool to have, provide 

the community with an expectation that there are consequences for hosting underage drinking or marijuana 

use and indicates that the City cares about the welfare of the youth in the community.  

 

1. SANITATION DIVISION 2022 RATE ANALYSIS. 

 

Public Works Director Paul Skubinna reviewed and discussed the following PowerPoint: 
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Commissioner Tryon received clarification that the City’s rates are slightly higher than Republics; 

however, the City Sanitation Customer Base has increased because the City provides more services than 

Republic and for its customer service.  

Public Works Director Skubinna reported that the City would be integrating the sanitation bill along with 

the utility bill in the near future. 

Commissioner Tryon expressed concern with regard to the impact that fee increases will have on senior 

citizens.  He inquired if there is a way the City could make up for the fee increases or offset the proposed 

fee increases by enforcing fines for customers who do not comply with bagging garbage properly. 

Director Skubinna responded that special rates are applied for items that cannot be bagged and are 

reflected in the proposed rates. 

Commissioner Tryon commented that his expectation of the proposed $155,000 Solid Waste Study is to 

indicate how sanitation rates would be affected if the City were to go completely private and contract with 

Republic, as well as if the City had its own landfill. 

Director Skubinna responded that Phase 1 of the Solid Waste Study would determine whether or not the 

City should remain in the sanitation business. 

2. CONTINUATION OF ARPA DISCUSSIONS.  

City Manager Doyon provided and discussed a revised Commission prioritized list of recommendations 

that included the following: 

 Civic Center Office – Municipal Court, Planning and Community Development, Human 

Resources acquisition of additional space and remodel 

 Civic Center Capital Improvements - Planning and Community Development HVAC and Boiler 

System upgrade 

 Emergency Response/Public Safety – Fire Department replace station doors, station infrastructural 

improvements; and Police Department Evidence Building 
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Manager Doyon further provided and discussed his prioritized list of recommendations, as well as a list 

of projects to be considered for a later date. Manager Doyon explained that some capital maintenance 

projects might need to be financed through the budget or debt service.  Manager Doyon recommended 

that the Commission allow him to initiate the process of receiving cost estimates and bids for the items on 

his list of recommendations. 

 

Manager Doyon explained that the list of items to be considered for a later date are eligible for further 

discussion; however, the items are not one time expenses and cannot be sustained with the City’s current 

revenue structure. 

  

Finance Grant Administrator Tom Hazen reported that the Commission supported Manager Doyon’s list 

of recommendations that he identified as priorities and have a level of time sensitivity to them. 

 

Commissioner McKenney reiterated that the Commission advised Manager Doyon to identify and 

prioritize the City’s maintenance and improvement needs and that Manager Doyon, as well as City staff, 

have the expertise and are aware of the City’s needs.  Commissioner McKenney explained that the City 

now has an opportunity to take care of some deferred maintenance and he suggested that Manager Doyon 

move forward with pursuing bids as soon as possible because of supply challenges, as well as the whole 

country having ARPA funds to utilize. 

 

Commissioner Tryon concurred with Commissioner McKenney’s suggestion with regard to pursuing bids 

for the items on Manager Doyon’s list of recommendations; however, he expressed concern about public 

perception with regard to utilizing ARPA funds for remodeling offices in the Civic Center. He suggested 

that City staff inform the public with regard to why the City is utilizing ARPA funds for remodeling Civic 

Center Offices. 

 

Manager Doyon responded that space in the Civic Center has been an issue for several years and he would 

rather use ARPA funds than a bond to pay for known needs in order to accommodate more space.  The 

Civic Center is a great building that is worth preserving for public space use and an entertainment venue 

for the Mansfield Center.  There may be an opportunity to obtain space offsite; however, the building 

would require renovation.   

 

Commissioner Tryon requested adding another section to Manager Doyon’s prioritized list that indicates 

which items would fulfill Crime Task Force recommendations. 

 

Mayor Pro Tempore Wolff commented that, instead of describing the space issues in the Civic Center as 

remodeling, a better way to describe it would be repurposing because the City would utilize spaces 

differently to increase efficiencies. 

 

It was the consensus of the Commission that City Manager Doyon proceed with initiating the process of 

receiving cost estimates and bids for the items on his list of recommendations. 

 

 

 

 

DISCUSSION OF POTENTIAL UPCOMING WORK SESSION TOPICS 
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City Manager Greg Doyon reported that the April 19, 2022 work session will consist of a TIF Program 

and Quarterly Downtown TIF update, as well as a Transportation Study update.  The May 17, 2022 work 

session will consist of an update about the hiring and retention process. 

 

Commissioner McKenney requested adding a Crime Task Force update to an upcoming work session. 

 

Mayor Pro Tempore Wolff inquired about the process with regard to Ms. Engum’s timely request of 

utilizing ARPA funds to aid in tourism recovery. 
 

Manager Doyon responded that Ms. Engum could submit an ARPA Application.  He explained that the City 

established a process that gives citizens ample time to request ARPA funds and that considering applications 

prior to the due date would be at the discretion of the Commission. However, considering applications early 

could open the door for others to indicate an emergent need for ARPA funds as well. 

 

Commissioner Hinebauch requested adding a topic about a public safety levy to an upcoming work session 

and gathering data to determine the needs of the Municipal Court, Police and Fire Departments.  

 

Commissioner McKenney concurred with Commissioner Hinebauch’s request and he added that the data 

gathering process would tie into the Crime Task Force. 

 

Mayor Pro Tempore Wolff mentioned that she attended a Safety Alliance meeting that consisted of a discussion 

about determining which issues in the community should be addressed.  She suggested coordinating all efforts 

in order for the City to utilize its resources in the best way possible. 

 

ADJOURN 

 

There being no further discussion, Mayor Pro Tempore Wolff adjourned the informal work session of 

April 5, 2022 at 6:45 p.m. 

 
 


